

# The Key Issues within Ukraine. The Big Picture

By Rod Driver

Global Research, June 15, 2022

Region: <u>Europe</u>, <u>Russia and FSU</u>, <u>USA</u> Theme: <u>Intelligence</u>, <u>US NATO War Agenda</u>

In-depth Report: **UKRAINE REPORT** 

All Global Research articles can be read in 51 languages by activating the "Translate Website" drop down menu on the top banner of our home page (Desktop version).

To receive Global Research's Daily Newsletter (selected articles), click here.

Visit and follow us on <u>Instagram</u>, <u>Twitter</u> and <u>Facebook</u>. Feel free to repost and share widely Global Research articles.

First published on May 10, 2022

\*\*\*

In 2014, the journalist and writer John Pilger wrote an article for The Guardian newspaper entitled 'In Ukraine the US is dragging us towards war with Russia'.[i] Eight years later, in 2022, this prediction came true when Russia invaded Ukraine. Readers should be aware that I am anti-war, and therefore not in favour of any country invading any other. This article is to help readers understand why Russia invaded Ukraine.

A peaceful outcome is possible if negotiators from the US, Ukraine, Europe (particularly Germany and France) and Russia are able to sit down and agree a solution. Negotiations have to deal with two sets of connected problems. The first is about how different regions in Ukraine are governed. The second is about the role that Ukraine plays internationally.

# The key issues within Ukraine

Ukraine is a patchwork of regions, whose people have very different backgrounds and loyalties. In simple terms, in the West of Ukraine, most people are pro-Europe, in the East most people are pro-Russia. The US engineered a coup in Ukraine in 2014 to overthrow the pro-Russian leader, Yanukovych, and replace him with the pro-US leader, Yatsenyuk. The current leader, Zelensky (elected in 2019) is also pro-US. During the 2014 coup, there were protests in Maidan Square which began peacefully but were hi-jacked by violent extremists,[ii] who have committed many atrocities.

There are two regions in Ukraine which are particularly relevant for understanding recent events. The first region is Crimea, in the south. This is a Russian-speaking area that contains Russia's only warm-water port in Sevastopol. In 2014 the people of Crimea overwhelmingly voted to leave Ukraine and become part of Russia. The Ukrainian leader, Zelensky, said in March 2021, "we are taking back Crimea". Since then, the Ukrainian army have increased the number of soldiers in the south and east of the country.

Russian would like to create a peace agreement where Ukraine has no claims on Crimea.

The second region is known as Donbas, around the cities of Donetsk and Luhansk in the east. The extremists mentioned earlier have been fighting with people in Donbas for the last eight years. The OSCE (Organisation for Security and Cooperation in Europe) have recorded approximately 15,000 deaths in the region. Residents in the region have been asking for Russian help for years.[iii] On 16 Feb 2022, there was a huge increase in the intensity of shelling against Donbas by the Ukrainians. This would normally be the beginning of a large-scale attack.[iv]

There is a concept in International Law known as 'Responsibility to Protect'. This is usually abused by the US and Britain to justify criminal invasions, but it has relevance in this case. The Russian invasion was necessary to protect the people of Donbas.[v]

#### The International Situation

Many US experts on International Relations, most notably John Mearsheimer, have been saying for many years that the problems in Ukraine are the US's fault.[vi] The main reason is the ongoing expansion of a military grouping known as NATO (North Atlantic Treaty Organisation). It was set up in 1949 to protect European countries against a communist invasion. (The threat of such an invasion was hugely exaggerated.[vii]) When the Berlin Wall came down in 1989, and the Soviet Union disintegrated, US leaders promised that NATO would not expand Eastwards towards Russia. Unfortunately, the US has broken that promise. More and more countries in Eastern Europe have joined NATO, seriously increasing the militarization of the region.[viii] NATO has ceased to be a defensive arrangemet. They have actively participated in the destruction of Yugoslavia and Libya.

Whilst Ukraine is not a formal member of NATO, for all practical purposes Ukraine has become a defacto member of NATO. The US, Britain and many other countries have supplied large numbers of weapons to Ukraine, including sophisticated ones such as drones and modern anti-tank missiles. The US has biological weapons labs in Ukraine, many close to the Russian border.[ix] Approximately 260,000 Ukrainian troops have been trained to NATO standards[x] by the US military.[xi] The Russians have stated since 2008 that NATO expansion into Ukraine is an existential threat, because the US could then put nuclear missiles in Ukraine, pointing at Russia.

Russia's main goal is for Ukraine to be neutral.[xii] This means that Ukraine cannot become a member of NATO, and it cannot have US or other weapons pointing at Russia.[xiii] More generally, Russia wants the US and European countries to sign a binding East-West security agreement. This would involve NATO ending military and naval exercises in nations and seas bordering Russia, and guarantees that NATO will not deploy missiles in other nations bordering Russia.[xiv] (They are already in place from Slovenia to Romania, with Poland to follow). One of the early targets of the Russian invasion was a NATO training-base in Ukraine, which was destroyed by Russian missiles.

There have been discussions about both of these issues for years, but the US and Ukraine have been working against peaceful outcomes. The US (and Britain) has a long track record of pursuing violence, when peaceful alternatives are possible. Hillary Clinton did not want peace negotiations before the US, Britain and France destroyed Libya in 2011, and the US ensured that peace negotiations failed in Yugoslavia in the 1990s. Similarly, British Prime Minister, Margaret Thatcher, avoided peace negotiations before the Falklands War in 1982. It is the US and Ukrainian refusal to engage in genuine negotiations that forced Russia into the current situation.[xv]

# Western Propaganda

There is widespread evidence that public relations companies are active in Ukraine, helping the government put out propaganda.[xvi] The mainstream media in Britain and the US are also putting out pro-Ukrainian propaganda. The general portrayal of the situation follows the pattern of Ukraine as innocent victims, Russia as the demonic invader, with little discussion of history or context.

It is difficult to know with absolute certainty about specific events during war, but there have been stories about Russian atrocities which have been contradicted by evidence and eye-witnesses. This includes an attack on a theatre in Mariupol,[xvii] a massacre in Bucha, and an attack on a hospital. The CIA have admitted that they are using fake stories about events in Ukraine.[xviii] These are all reminiscent of the fake story in 2003 about Iraqi soldiers killing Kuwaiti babies in incubators. Occasionally, even mainstream British journalists have criticized the BBC for its flagrant propaganda.[xix]

In some cities the Russians are being welcomed as liberators,[xx] and eye-witnesses report that it is the Ukrainian extremists who have been killing civilians if they try to leave certain cities, such as Mariupol.[xxi] Russia has presented evidence to the ECHR (European Court of Human Rights) about Ukrainian atrocities, where extremists have been murdering and torturing prisoners.[xxii] Zelensky has had opponents and critics tortured and assassinated,[xxiii] and Ukrainian peace negotiators have been murdered.[xxiv]

The evidence indicates that Russia's invasion has been much more careful than US and British attacks on Iraq and other countries. The US Department of Defense has leaked information indicating that Russia is trying to avoid civilian casualties and property damage.

# The Big Picture - Why the US wanted Russia to attack

It is important to understand the broader context of the world we live in. The US government is the biggest criminal organization in the world, having committed the worst crimes of the 21<sup>st</sup> century in destroying Iraq, Afghanistan, Libya, Syria and (with a little help from their Saudi allies) Yemen. Britain has actively participated in these war crimes. The US also overthrows governments in many other countries by funding protests, known as colour revolutions.

The US also dominates the global economy. China, Russia and many other countries are trying to find ways to change the global economic system so that it cannot be controlled and exploited by the US. This means ending the dominance of the US\$, ending US control of international institutions such as the IMF, World Bank and WTO, and creating alternative mechanisms for international payments.

The US wants the existing system to continue. It is trying to weaken Russia, by forcing it into conflict with its neighours. The US wants to stop Germany, and Europe more generally, from developing closer links with Russia.[xxv] The US particularly objects to the Nordstream 2 pipeline that will deliver gas from Russia to Germany. By goading Russia into attacking Ukraine, the US are creating the impression that Russia poses a military threat to Europe.[xxvi] This is intended to encourage NATO countries to have more weapons, and to encourage other European countries, such as Finland and Sweden, to join NATO.[xxvii]

A US think-tank, known as RAND, wrote a report recommending provocations of Russia to

force them to invade Ukraine. This included military exercises in Ukraine and in the Black Sea; withdrawing from weapons treaties; and putting offensive weapons in Ukraine. The US has done all of these things.[xxviii] It is quite clear that the US deliberately provoked this war.

During the 1990s, the US imposed extreme economic policies on Russia, with devastating consequences. Parts of the economy were destroyed, millions of people ended up in poverty, and life expectancy was reduced by an amount rarely seen outside of wartime. The Russian leader, Putin, rescued Russia from this situation. The former CIA analyst, Ray McGovern, has pointed out that in a US DIA (Defence Intelligence Assessment) in 2015, Russia was convinced that the US was aiming to overthrow the Russian government. Senior US commentators regularly declare that this is their goal.[xxix]

# Invasion is usually, but not always, the worst course of action

There is at least one historical example where the invasion of a neighbouring country was a better course of action than not invading. This was in 1978 when Vietnam invaded Cambodia. Cambodia was ruled by a leader called Pol Pot, and his government was known as the Khmer Rouge. They were committing genocide against the population of Cambodia. The invasion by Vietnam ended the genocide, but it also ensured that the genocidal violence did not cross the border into Vietnam. It is clear when the US and Britain destroy other countries, their motivation is not to protect the people of those countries, or the people of Britain and the US. The Russian invasion of Ukraine is to protect people in Eastern Ukraine, and the people of Russia in the long term.

#### We must not make the situation worse

It is important that the US and Europe do not make the situation in Ukraine worse by supplying weapons, or sending soldiers to fight. Unfortunately, weapons are pouring into Ukraine. The US is even training ISIS terrorists at a base in Syria and then sending them to Ukraine.[xxx] When ordinary people call for more weapons or no-fly zones, they mistakenly assume that the US, Britain and NATO have 'good intentions'. This is contradicted by the evidence of recent years. There is clear evidence that some NATO members want the war to continue in order to weaken Russia,[xxxi] despite the fact that this will lead to the deaths of far more people.

#### **Further Reading or Viewing**

Jacques Baud, 'Retired Swiss military-intelligence officer: 'Is it possible to actually know what has been and is going on in Ukraine?'', SOTT.net, 22 April 2022, <a href="here">here</a>.

Oliver Stone, 'Ukraine on Fire'. This documentary explains in more detail what had happened in the previous few years.

\*

Note to readers: Please click the share buttons above or below. Follow us on Instagram, Twitter and Facebook. Feel free to repost and share widely Global Research articles.

Rod Driver is a semi-retired academic who writes beginners' guides to help people understand how the world works, without the nonsense in the mainstream media. All of his other articles can be read on <u>Globalresearch</u>, or on his website at

#### medium.com/ElephantsInTheRoom

#### References

[i] John Pilger, 'In Ukraine the US is dragging us towards war with Russia', The Guardian, 13 May 2014, at <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2014/may/13/ukraine-us-war-russia-john-pilger">https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2014/may/13/ukraine-us-war-russia-john-pilger</a>

[ii] Many of the extremists display Nazi insignia on their uniforms.

Robert Parry, 'U.S. House admits Nazi role in Ukraine', Consortium News, 12 June, 2015, at https://consortiumnews.com/2015/06/12/u-s-house-admits-nazi-role-in-ukraine/

[iii] Eva Bartlett, 'Under Fire from Ukraine: The people of the DPR share their stories', BSNews, 5 March 2022, at <a href="https://bsnews.info/under-fire-from-ukraine-the-people-of-the-dpr-share-their-stories/">https://bsnews.info/under-fire-from-ukraine-the-people-of-the-dpr-share-their-stories/</a>

Brett Redmayne-Titley, 'The lies...and the eyes...of Ukraine. Reporting from Lviv', Global Research, 19 April 2022, at <a href="https://www.globalresearch.ca/lies-eyes-ukraine/5777824">https://www.globalresearch.ca/lies-eyes-ukraine/5777824</a>

[iv] Aaron Mate and Jacques Baud, 'US, EU sacrificing Ukraine to 'weaken Russia': fmr. NATO adviser', TheGrayzone, 15 April 2022,

at <a href="https://thegrayzone.com/2022/04/15/us-eu-sacrificing-ukraine-to-weaken-russia-fmr-nato-adviser/">https://thegrayzone.com/2022/04/15/us-eu-sacrificing-ukraine-to-weaken-russia-fmr-nato-adviser/</a>

Peter Koening, 'Kiev's secret order for a march offensive against Donbass?', Global Research, 10 March 2022,

at <a href="https://www.globalresearch.ca/breaking-russian-defense-ministry-publishes-kievs-secret-order-offensive-against-donbass/5773652">https://www.globalresearch.ca/breaking-russian-defense-ministry-publishes-kievs-secret-order-offensive-against-donbass/5773652</a>

[v] Stephen Sefton, 'Ukraine, international law, the left and double standards', Global Research, 10 March 2022, at <a href="https://www.globalresearch.ca/ukraine-international-law-left-worth-wanting/5773602">https://www.globalresearch.ca/ukraine-international-law-left-worth-wanting/5773602</a>

[vi] Ray McGovern and John Mearsheimer, 'Putin's Invasion of Ukraine', Committee for the Republic, 2 March 2022, at <a href="https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=ppD">https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=ppD</a> bhWODDc

[vii] Jim Garrison and Pyare Shivpuri, The Russian Threat: Its Myths and Realities

[viii] Ian Klinke, 'NATO: The alliance that should have been dissolved', AlJazeera, 3 Sep 2014, at <a href="https://www.aljazeera.com/opinions/2014/9/3/nato-the-alliance-that-should-have-been-dissolved">https://www.aljazeera.com/opinions/2014/9/3/nato-the-alliance-that-should-have-been-dissolved</a>

[ix] Mision Verdad, 'Military Biolabs in Ukraine': A Pandora's Box', Internationalist 360, 20 March 2022, at <a href="https://libya360.wordpress.com/2022/03/20/military-biolabs-in-ukraine-a-pandoras-box/">https://libya360.wordpress.com/2022/03/20/military-biolabs-in-ukraine-a-pandoras-box/</a>

[x] Michael Welch and Scott Ritter, 'Russia is succeeding wildly in its objectives!" Scott Ritter on the war in Ukraine', Global Research, 29 March 2022, at

https://www.globalresearch.ca/russia-is-succeeding-wildly-in-its-objectives-scott-ritter-on-the-war-in-ukraine/5775864

[xi] Dave DeCamp, 'Report: 8-year secrt CIA training program in Eastern Ukraine helped prepare for Russian invasion', Antiwar.com, 16 March 2022,

at <a href="https://news.antiwar.com/2022/03/16/report-secret-cia-training-program-in-eastern-ukraine-helped-prepare-for-russian-invasion/">https://news.antiwar.com/2022/03/16/report-secret-cia-training-program-in-eastern-ukraine-helped-prepare-for-russian-invasion/</a>

[xii] C.J.Polychroniou and Noam Chomsky, 'Noam Chomsky: A no-fly zone over Ukraine could unleash untold violence', Truthout, 8 March 2022, at

https://truthout.org/articles/noam-chomsky-a-no-fly-zone-over-ukraine-could-unleash-untold-violence/

[xiii] Tyler Stone and Doug McGregor, 'McGregor: Washington wants war to continue as long as possible in hopes to overthrow Putin', RealClearPolitics, 16 March 2022,

at <a href="https://www.realclearpolitics.com/video/2022/03/16/macgregor\_washington\_wants\_war\_to\_continue\_as\_long\_as\_possible\_in\_hopes\_to\_overthrown\_putin.html">https://www.realclearpolitics.com/video/2022/03/16/macgregor\_washington\_wants\_war\_to\_continue\_as\_long\_as\_possible\_in\_hopes\_to\_overthrown\_putin.html</a>

[xiv] John Pilger, 'War in Europe and the rise of raw propaganda', 17 Feb 2022, at <a href="http://johnpilger.com/articles/war-in-europe-and-the-rise-of-raw-propaganda">http://johnpilger.com/articles/war-in-europe-and-the-rise-of-raw-propaganda</a>

[xv] Nick Beams, 'How the anti-Russian sanctions were planned', WSWS, 27 March 2022, at <a href="https://www.wsws.org/en/articles/2022/03/28/sanc-m28.html">https://www.wsws.org/en/articles/2022/03/28/sanc-m28.html</a>

[xvi] Dan Cohen, 'Ukraine's propaganda war: International PR firms, DC lobbyists and CIA cutouts', MintPressNews, 22 March 2022,

at <a href="https://www.mintpressnews.com/ukraine-propaganda-war-international-pr-firms-dc-lobbyists-cia-cuto">https://www.mintpressnews.com/ukraine-propaganda-war-international-pr-firms-dc-lobbyists-cia-cuto</a> uts/280012/

[xvii] Max Blumenthal, 'BBC correspondent-fixer shaping Ukraine war coverage is PR operative involved in "war-messaging tool", The Grayzone, 25 March 2022,

at https://thegrayzone.com/2022/03/25/bbc-fixer-war-ukrainian-nationalist-pr-operative/

[xviii] Rodney Atkinson, 'Railway station bombing by Ukrainian forces. USA admits fake news', Freenations, 11 April 2022,

at <a href="http://freenations.net/railway-station-bombing-by-ukrainian-forces-usa-admits-fake-news-ukrainian-bodies-cant-keep-still/">http://freenations.net/railway-station-bombing-by-ukrainian-forces-usa-admits-fake-news-ukrainian-bodies-cant-keep-still/</a>

Joe Lauria, 'Pentagon drops truth bombs to stave off war with Russia', Consortium News, 23 March 2022,

at https://consortiumnews.com/2022/03/23/pentagon-drops-truth-bombs-to-stave-off-war-with-russia/

[xix] Peter Hitchens, 'Granny gets her gun – from a bunch of shameless neo-nazis...not that the BBC would ever tell you', Mail on Sunday, 19 Feb 2022,

at <a href="https://hitchensblog.mailonsunday.co.uk/2022/02/peter-hitchens-granny-gets-her-gun-from-a-bunch-of-shamelss-neo-nazis-not-that-the-bbc-would-ever-te.html">https://hitchensblog.mailonsunday.co.uk/2022/02/peter-hitchens-granny-gets-her-gun-from-a-bunch-of-shamelss-neo-nazis-not-that-the-bbc-would-ever-te.html</a>

[xx] Sonja Van den Ende, 'U.S. media decries brutal Russia invasion of Ukraine – Yet an intrepid reporter finds that the Russinas were welcomed as liberators in the Southern Ukrainian city of Henichesk along the sea of Azov', Covert Action Magazine, 25 March 2022,

at <a href="https://covertactionmagazine.com/2022/03/25/u-s-media-decries-brutal-russia-invasion-of-ukraine-yet-an-intrepid-reporter-finds-that-the-russians-were-welcomed-as-liberators-in-the-southern-ukrainian-city-of-henichesk-along-the-sea-of-a/">https://covertactionmagazine.com/2022/03/25/u-s-media-decries-brutal-russia-invasion-of-ukraine-yet-an-intrepid-reporter-finds-that-the-russians-were-welcomed-as-liberators-in-the-southern-ukrainian-city-of-henichesk-along-the-sea-of-a/</a>

[xxi] Tyler Stone and Doug McGregor, 'McGregor: Washington wants war to continue as long as possible in hopes to overthrow Putin', RealClearPolitics, 16 March 2022,

at <a href="https://www.realclearpolitics.com/video/2022/03/16/macgregor\_washington\_wants\_war\_to\_continue\_as\_long\_as\_possible\_in\_hopes\_to\_overthrown\_putin.html">https://www.realclearpolitics.com/video/2022/03/16/macgregor\_washington\_wants\_war\_to\_continue\_as\_long\_as\_possible\_in\_hopes\_to\_overthrown\_putin.html</a>

Brett Redmayne-Titley, 'The lies...and the eyes...of Ukraine. Reporting from Lviv', Global Research, 19 April 2022, at <a href="https://www.globalresearch.ca/lies-eyes-ukraine/5777824">https://www.globalresearch.ca/lies-eyes-ukraine/5777824</a>

[xxii] 'Russia's investigation into the crimes committed against the people of Donbas', Investigative Committee of Russia, April 11, 2022,

at <a href="https://www.globalresearch.ca/comment-investigative-committee-russia-regarding-crimes-against-pe">https://www.globalresearch.ca/comment-investigative-committee-russia-regarding-crimes-against-pe</a> aceful-population-donbass/5777135

[xxiii] Max Blumenthal and Esha Krishnaswamy, '"One less traitor": Zelensky oversees campaign of assassination, kidnapping and torture of political opposition', The Grayzone, 17 April 2022, at <a href="https://thegrayzone.com/2022/04/17/traitor-zelensky-assassination-kidnapping-arrest-political-opposition/">https://thegrayzone.com/2022/04/17/traitor-zelensky-assassination-kidnapping-arrest-political-opposition/</a>

[xxiv] Ben Norton, 'NATO admits it wants Ukrainians to keep dying' to bleed Russia, not peace', Al Mayadeen, 8 April 2022,

at <a href="https://english.almayadeen.net/articles/analysis/nato-admits-it-wants-ukrainians-to-keep-dying-to-ble-ed-russi/">https://english.almayadeen.net/articles/analysis/nato-admits-it-wants-ukrainians-to-keep-dying-to-ble-ed-russi/</a>

[xxv] Jochen Scholz, 'Who is the aggressor? NATO and Russia with a view to Germany and Ukraine', Current Concern (English edition of Zeit-Fragen), February 2022,

at <a href="https://www.zeit-fragen.ch/fileadmin/user\_upload/zeit-fragen/eins/ganze\_Ausgaben/2022/CC\_special\_edition\_2-2022.pdf">https://www.zeit-fragen.ch/fileadmin/user\_upload/zeit-fragen/eins/ganze\_Ausgaben/2022/CC\_special\_edition\_2-2022.pdf</a>

[xxvi] Mike Whitney, 'The crisis in Ukraine is not about Ukraine. It's about Germany', Global Research, 26 March 2022,

at https://www.globalresearch.ca/crisis-ukraine-not-about-ukraine-about-germany/5770269

[xxvii] Eric Zeusse, Putin fell into Biden's trap', Global Research, 11 April 2022, at <a href="https://www.globalresearch.ca/putin-fell-into-biden-trap/5777215">https://www.globalresearch.ca/putin-fell-into-biden-trap/5777215</a>

[xxviii] Rick Sterling, 'RAND report prescribed US provocations against Russia and predicted Russia might retaliate in Ukraine', Global Research, 28 March 2022,

 $at\ \underline{https://www.globalresearch.ca/rand-report-prescribed-us-provocations-against-russia-predicted-russia-might-retaliate-ukraine/5775595}$ 

[xxix] Tyler Stone and Doug McGregor, 'McGregor: Washington wants war to continue as long as possible in hopes to overthrow Putin', RealClearPolitics, 16 March 2022, at <a href="https://www.realclearpolitics.com/video/2022/03/16/macgregor\_washington\_wants\_war\_to\_continue\_as long\_as possible in hopes to overthrown putin.html">https://www.realclearpolitics.com/video/2022/03/16/macgregor\_washington\_wants\_war\_to\_continue\_as long\_as possible in hopes to overthrown putin.html</a>

[xxx] Unnamed Author, 'New batch of ex-ISIS members transferred from Syria to Ukraine: Report', TheCradle, 28 March 2022, at <a href="https://thecradle.co/Article/news/8465">https://thecradle.co/Article/news/8465</a>

[xxxi] Dave DeCamp, 'Turkey says some NATO members want longer Ukraine war to hurt Russia', Antiwar.com, 21 April 2022,

at <a href="https://www.globalresearch.ca/turkey-says-some-nato-members-want-longer-ukraine-war-hurt-russia/5778360">https://www.globalresearch.ca/turkey-says-some-nato-members-want-longer-ukraine-war-hurt-russia/5778360</a>

Featured image is from Alexey Fedorenko/Shutterstock

The original source of this article is Global Research Copyright © Rod Driver, Global Research, 2022

### **Comment on Global Research Articles on our Facebook page**

#### **Become a Member of Global Research**

Articles by: Rod Driver

**Disclaimer:** The contents of this article are of sole responsibility of the author(s). The Centre for Research on Globalization will not be responsible for any inaccurate or incorrect statement in this article. The Centre of Research on Globalization grants permission to cross-post Global Research articles on community internet sites as long the source and copyright are acknowledged together with a hyperlink to the original Global Research article. For publication of Global Research articles in print or other forms including commercial internet sites, contact: <a href="mailto:publications@globalresearch.ca">publications@globalresearch.ca</a>

www.globalresearch.ca contains copyrighted material the use of which has not always been specifically authorized by the copyright owner. We are making such material available to our readers under the provisions of "fair use" in an effort to advance a better understanding of political, economic and social issues. The material on this site is distributed without profit to those who have expressed a prior interest in receiving it for research and educational purposes. If you wish to use copyrighted material for purposes other than "fair use" you must request permission from the copyright owner.

For media inquiries: <a href="mailto:publications@globalresearch.ca">publications@globalresearch.ca</a>